  ASSOCIATION OF DRAINAGE AUTHORITIES
LINCOLNSHIRE BRANCH
Minutes of a Meeting of the Branch held at Bainland Country Park, Woodhall Spa on Thursday 26th February 2015.
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Lincolnshire CC
D Hickman


Partnership Team

M Welsh


Partnership Team
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Guests:
ADA
Dr Jean Venables

Chief Executive


I Thomson


Chief Executive (designate)


I Moodie


Technical Manager

ADA Northern Branch
I Thornton


ADA Board Director

BWB Consulting
R Lobley



Consultant


Dr L Tewson


Consultant

NFU
P Tame



Env. & Land Use Advisor


M Jeffes



Flood Risk Policy Advisor

Somerset CC
Ms S Diacono


Flood Risk Officer
1. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chairman welcomed the above guests to the meeting which included Jean Venables, ADA Chief Executive, to her last meeting at the Lincolnshire Branch.  He also said he was glad to see Ian Moodie’s return to ADA from the NFU.  
2. APOLOGIES
The Secretary reported apologies for absence from:
Mr H Cator (ADA), Mr I Russell (EA), Mr M Brookes, Mr I Warsap (Black Sluice IDB), Mr D Worth, Mr S Markillie, Mr P Camamile (South Holland), Mr N Morris (Welland & Deepings), Mr A McGill (Lindsey Marsh), Mr F Myers (Upper Witham).
3. MINUTES
The Minutes of the Meeting held on 16th October 2014 were confirmed as accurate and signed by the Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING
James Grant was asked to give an update on the development of an alternative Aquatic Herbicide.  He reported that progress was slow and Martin Redding added that the CRD had only given permission for the trials of Flumioxasin to be carried out in a laboratory rather than in open watercourses and this would inevitably cause a delay in the development of this product.  
5. REPORT FROM THE ENVIRONMENT AGENCY
Phil Younge, Area Manager gave a brief overview on developments at the EA.  Eddie Poll would become the new RFCC chair in July 2015, taking over from Robert Caudwell.  He said there were vacancies arising on the RFCC during 2015 and encouraged ADA members to apply in order that IDB views could be represented.  He was pleased to be part of the Lincolnshire Partnership which was seen as a big success by other regions and the combined 6 year capital programme highlighted the work being done by the partnership to reduce flood risk.

Eel regulations were getting headline attention and he understood the concerns but it was important that any expenditure on this issue was proportionate.  The EA did not have the solution at present but with 91 structures in Lincolnshire the implications for each structure needed to be understood before the cost of a solution was looked at.

During questions, concern was expressed following a recent partnership meeting on the Steeping River, that de-silting part of this main river would not now happen.  Deborah Campbell stressed that there was a finite pot of money which would be spent based on projects that gave the greatest benefit.  James Grant urged colleagues from the EA to keep the paperwork associated with funding as simple as possible.
6. LINCOLNSHIRE FLOOD RISK and DRAINAGE MANAGEMENT PARTNERSHIP
David Hickman covered three main points in relation to The Partnership:
· The LLFA had made a response to the Flood Risk Management Plans (FRMPs) which had been copied to all Partners. 
· Engagement with the Greater Lincolnshire LEP (GLLEP) had begun. This was important as 80% of all funding into the County now comes through the LEP.   The Partnership are working with GLLEP to promote “water management” as this underpins the 2 LEP priorities of Agri-Food and Tourism.  A Water Management Board has been set up and the Partnership will have representation on the Board.  The Board will oversee a holistic approach linking FRM and water resources to attract European funding.
· The Strategy group had accordingly changed the name of the Partnership to “The Flood Risk and Water Management Partnership”.
Robert Caudwell stated that any LEP funding is not an alternative to FDGiA funding but is more about growth and working together should improve Water Management for Lincolnshire. 
7. SUSTAINABLE URBAN DRAINAGE SYSYTEMS (SUDS)
Mark Welsh from LCC gave a presentation of the history of the development of SUDS regulations that are due to commence on 6 April 2015.  The onus is now on planning authorities and district councils to raise issues relating to FRM and the proposal assumes that the management of SUDS post construction will be done by management companies or even volunteers.  He proposed that this solution is unrealistic as such companies are not guaranteed to be sustainable.  

The LLFA are statutory consultees in the new process and whilst IDBs do not have this status, the LLFA will seek comments from IDBs as part of the planning process.  This topic drew plenty of comment from Branch Members:
· Overgrown  vegetation will be the first post construction issue

· The funding burden will be much more than the £13K government estimate

· The 6 April deadline is too tight – but it will happen then

· The engineers’ forum will try to agree a series on standards for SUDS

8. REPORT FROM ADA EXECUTIVE BOARD
Dr Jean Venables passed on Henry Cator’s apologies and gave her report:

· The IDB1 form was being refreshed by Defra to cover more governance issues in order to tackle those Boards answering ‘no’ to some questions.  This year the form will include questions about environmental compliance,

· Compliance with Eel regulations are causing IDBs concern owing to the cost of proposed solutions and ADA are pushing for these to be “proportionate”.  The EA are aware that there are regional variations in the application of the regulations and ADA want to sit down with the EA to resolve this.

· The establishment of a Somerset Partnership is also an issue for ADA.  The road for Lincolnshire was bumpy but issues were resolved as Somerset need to appreciate this.  The formation of a legislative body with precepting powers was not the preferred solution.
Robert Caudwell agreed with the comments on proportionality and thanked Jean for her efforts with the EA.  
· The EA’s long term investment strategy was focused solely on flood risk and not land drainage.  This policy has led to a regime which is sporadic and the DEFRA policy on this needs to be reversed.  This is a challenge for us all. 

Peter Pridgeon stressed the need to push the EA on this sporadic maintenance point.
· Jean Venables was retiring on 31 March and she reflected on her 9 years at the helm of ADA.  She particularly thanked David Sisson for his support during her year as ICE president.

Norman Osborne thanked Jean for her presentation and went through a list of her achievements as ADA Chief Executive.  He presented her with a picture of a Fenland Landscape featuring a Barn Owl as a retirement gift from the Branch.
Innes Thomson, ADA Chief Executive Designate introduced himself to the meeting and said he was pleased with his appointment, as it demonstrated the level of trust between ADA and the EA.  He said his first year with ADA would be focusing on getting good data and evidence to help promote the IDB Community.  There were opportunities for growth and IDBs should be encouraged to seize them.  He also confirmed that the new ADA offices would be moving to Stoneleigh from 1 April 2015.
ADA TECHNICAL & ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE:
It was confirmed that Trevor Purllant had taken over as Chairman of this committee and would join the ADA Board by virtue of this position.  David Sisson gave a summary of the last meeting of this committee which had discussed:

· Developer contributions in light of SUDS
· River Basin Management Plans
· Water voles and displacement procedures

· Representation on sub-committees from ADA associate members
· Sharing best practice on H&S matters
ADA POLICY & FINANCE COMMITTEE: 

The Branch Secretary updated Branch members on the last meeting of this committee which included:

· The implications of the Local Audit and Accountability Act and the demise of the Audit Commission
· Changes in the Defra team
· Audit Qualifications for IDBs in 2013/14
· The importance of having signed copies of IDB byelaws when considering enforcement actions.
9. REPORTS FROM BRANCH COMMITTEES
i) Pay and Conditions Advisory Committee


James Grant began by updating the Branch about the Local Government Pension Scheme.  He confirmed that the administration of the scheme will move from Mouchel to West Yorkshire Pension Fund (WYPF) on 1 April 2015.  The scheme was fully funded with assets of £1,600m but with fluctuations in the scheme deficit.  There are currently 20,000 active members and current contributions are in excess of pension payments.

Karen Daft, Committee Secretary informed the Branch that David Branton was now Chairman of the Committee and for 2015/16, a 1% pay rise had been offered to the Union.  The Union was keen to return to a pay formula but this would have to wait until next year (following the election).  There are currently 2 vacancies on the Committee for Members.

ii) Lincolnshire Show Committee
The new committee Chairman Peter Richardson reported that the show team were ahead of the game in terms of organizing the show.  There was a strong desire to communicate to the public and the show stand would be supported by a presence on the schools’ challenge.  With potatoes and drainage featuring for many projects, the Committee were confident that engagement with the public would improve.

The Lincolnshire Countryside Show was taking place on 29 March 2015 and the dates for the Lincolnshire show were confirmed as 24-25 June 2015.

iii) Environment Committee

Sam Ireland reported as Environment Secretary that the next Committee meeting would be on 3 March 2015 at Waterside House.  The Wonderful Witham film had been completed and several showings were planned.  It was also available on the Lincolnshire Rivers Trust website.

Eel Regulations were discussed in detail as local eel pass and screen solutions were coming back with very high costs.  Ian Cappitt from the EA was taking over th supervision of these projects from Jess Pain and he had confirmed that there was insufficient funding in the 6 year MTP programme to deliver the proposed solutions.  Media interest had stoked the debate and ADA are involved both locally and nationally, to inform opinion.  The EA’s position is that exemptions are being granted for category A structures to exempt compliance until the structures are refurbished.
10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Members were asked whether or not the venue was still appropriate and the response was positive apart from the acoustics in the room.  The Branch Secretary said he would look into the provision of microphones for the next meeting.

Next meetings:

Branch Meeting on Thurs 26th February 2015 at Bainland Country Park
AGM on Thurs 30th April 2015 at the BBMF and The Petwood Hotel, Woodhall Spa 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - Chairman     - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - Date
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